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>> Alex:  Good afternoon.  This is the webinar conducted 
by United Spinal Association with Karl Cooper as presenter.  
I'm just going to give folks a minute or so before we get 
started.  Thanks so much.  I think it's enough time to 
wait.  Why don't we just get started.  Thanks for joining 
us today.  United Spinal Association as multiple webinars 
throughout the year.  So way a very lucky to have Karl 
Cooper with us to present on understanding the health needs 
of people with disabilities.  He's with the American 
Association on health and disability he has spent most of 
his professional Korea dressing needs of individuals with 
disabilities.  Since October of 2013, he has been the 
project associate of the American Association on health and 
disability for the national disability navigator resource 
collaborative.  Before that, he was policy assistant at 
the national disability association in Washington, D.C.  
Prior to moving to DC in 2012, he practiced for 14 years 
in the greater Philadelphia area, opening his own firm in 
2006 where he was able to devote time to pro bono advocacy 
for those affected by physical and developmental 
disabilities.  As part of that work, he helped consumers 
navigate the opportunities available in employment and 
education, drawing on his own personal experiences as a 
person with physical disabilities.  He received his law 
degree from Villanovan in 1997 and a BA in communications, 
political sciences from Cedarville University in 1994. 
 
Just quickly about United Spinal for those who haven't 
listened into our webinars, we're dedicated to enhancing 
the quality of life of all people living with spinal cord 
injuries and disorders, including Veterans and providing 
support and information to loved ones, care providers and 
professionals.  We believe no person should be excluded 
from opportunity on the basis of their disability.  Or goal 
is to provide people with SDID programs and services to 
maximize their Independence and enable them to remain 
active in their communities. 
 



And just to let folks know, we do have captioning services, 
and there are instructions that are being sent to all 
attendees on that.  And with questions, please do feel free 
to put in your questions on the right side of your Jean and 
we will review those during the webinar and attempt to 
answer your questions during the webinar.  And we can 
follow up after the webinar. 
 
I wanted to introduce myself, Alex Banowith, VP at United 
Spinal Association.  Thanks to Karl for presenting to us.  
I'm going to hand it over to you.  Thanks, Karl. 
>> Karl Cooper:  Thanks, Alex.  I appreciate the 
opportunity to speak to your group about health coverage 
needs of people with spinal disabilities.  I want to thank 
you for your partnership with this endeavor in the resource 
collaborative and the work that they've done and the 
support that they've given to this project, and we want to 
thank Alex and the rest of her team for the work that they've 
done on this project. 
>> Alex:  Thank you, Karl.  I'm sorry.  Just one more 
slide with the webinars on there before you officially get 
started.  My apologies.  Just to let folks know, there are 
several webinars coming up, and you see the spinal cord.org 
with the webinar archives web link there.  To see more 
information, and this webinar, also, will be posted on the 
webinar archives very shortly after this webinar.  Okay.  
Sorry, Karl.  Over to you.  Thank you. 
>> Karl:  That's quite all right.  Thank you very much.  
And I am with the American Association on health and 
disability, for those of that you aren't familiar with our 
organization.  We're the only national cross disability 
organization that focuses on disability and public health.  
And dealing with the advancement of health, promotion p and 
wellness for children and adults with disability.  I 
worked on the NDNRC.  The NDNRC came out of a concern of 
disability organizations that navigators would not have 
sufficient knowledge to assist individuals with 
disabilities as they made healthcare enrollment decisions.  
Several of these organizations began to look at ways to 
reach out to navigators to provide technical assistance and 
better prepare them for assisting its population of 
consumers.  So the national disability navigator resource 
collaborative is an initiative of those national cross 
disability organizations.  They're designed to provide 
disability organization and support to the navigators in 



the marketplaces. 
 
In terms of who makes up the ND346789RC, we have step 
partner organizations, including my organization, the 
American Association on health and disability, and the 
United Spinal Association.  Also, the Association of 
University Centers on disabilities, Autism Speaks, 
Christopher and Dana Reeve Foundation, Disability Rights 
and Education Defense Fund, Family Voices, national 
multiple National Multiple Sclerosis Society, and The Arc.  
One of the many strengths is the cross disability makeup 
of the partner organizations. 
 
In terms of the mission statement of the NDNRC, it's 
estimated that when the Affordable Care Act was passed in 
2010 that 3.5 million people between the ages of 60 and 65 
were uninsured and also had some sort of pre-existing 
medical condition and/or disability.  These individuals 
faced multiple options when they're enrolling in health 
coverage under the ACA, including Medicaid in their state, 
possible Medicaid buy-in in their state, possible Medicaid 
expansion in their state and of course the exchange in 
marketplace insurance coverage. 
 
As you can see on the slide, the mission of the NDNRC is 
to provide cross-disability information and support to 
Navigators and other enrollment specialists, thereby 
ensuring people with disabilities receive accurate 
information when selecting and enrolling in insurance 
through the ACA marketplaces. 
 
We do this through materials that are made available on our 
home page, our website, and here's a copy of the home page.  
The url is www.national disability navigator.org.  And 
when you go there, this is the home page that you will come 
to.  We have several drop down menus that are across the 
top, including and about us, which I have information about 
the partner organizations that I referenced.  You can 
also, under conversations, submit a question and get to 
some frequently asked questions.  Under materials we have 
our disability died and our fact sheets, and we also have 
resources and links that we'll be talking about later.  You 
also have a blog that do you where we share stories and 
highlight resources and trends that we see. 
 



One note at the top there, you'll see it talks about logging 
out or logging in.  There was a registration requirement 
early on in this process which we removed after we got some 
feedback.  That still exists, so you can register on the 
website, but you no longer need to do that for access, to 
get access to the full website. 
 
Further down on the home page, you'll find our state 
resource guide, and I'll be talking about that in a moment.  
I'd also be remiss if I didn't point out to the left our 
Twitter feed on our home page, for it those of you 
interested in following us on Twitter.  You can find us, 
our at this timer handle is @NDNRC. 
 
In terms of the state resource guide map, where you can get 
access to information that is specific to your state.  So 
if you click on a state, it will take you to the state page.  
On the state page, it lists what type marketplaces exist 
in that state, whether or not the state has expanded 
Medicaid or not.  If there's state based marketplace, 
you'll see the state exchange or, as you can see here for 
Colorado.  Also, I'll be talking a little bit later about 
our community outreach collaboratives, which exist in 11 
states.  On states where they exist, you can see for 
Colorado again, the information for that particular COC is 
there.  We also have information for the various 
organizations, various partner organizations that have 
affiliates.  You can find their affiliate or local 
Chapter.  We also have information on the assistive 
technology program that you can't see on this screen, but 
it's a little further down on that page.  The assistive 
technology programs in every state, the information is 
there.  We also have information for state specific 
resources for all 50 states, as well as the district, and 
we also have state specific news and anything, any blog 
that's specific to a state automatically links to that 
state page, and finally, as we continue to develop our 
resources, we are looking to add state-specific fact 
sheets.  I'll be talking about the fact sheets later on.  
And we know that some of that stuff does change from state 
to state, so we're looking at trying to develop 
state-specific back sheets so they'll show up as they get 
developed on this state page. 
 
I mentioned earlier, we have the resources and links page.  



Here you'll see the various categories of resources that 
we have.  The enrollment resources that are 
disability-specific, many of these are from our partner and 
friend organizations, such as a cool kit from the Arc, draft 
questions on rehabilitation and habilitation benefits from 
the American occupational therapy association.  
Enrollment resources on mental health and behavioral 
health includes resources from SAMSA, national council for 
behavioral health and mental health America.  Enrollment 
resources for populations with special healthcare needs 
deals where a broader category where you can find resources 
from organizations such as American Heart Association, 
international health council.  In terms of the ACA 
marketplace on Medicare and the ACA marketplace on 
Medicaid, these next two resources from categories from 
CNS, as well as organizations specific to each of those 
programs.  For example, the national council on aging and 
the national senior citizens law center united care and the 
national academy for state health policy for Medicaid.  
Under our overview category, it's our largest category.  
The one thing that I always like to point out, the first 
resource listed there for any of you that are doing 
enrollment work, the Georgetown university center on 
health insurance reforms put out a navigator guide and it's 
also available online as well now.  You can get access to 
that through that.  That's, like I said, the first resource 
listed in that category.  It's very helpful for those 
people that are doing enrollment on a daily basis.  That 
project was also funded by the Robert Wood Johnson 
Foundation as well. 
 
Under enrollment statistics is the category that I reflects 
the recent information put out you with respect to 
enrollment and also as it has come out, Medicaid enrollment 
figures.  We are put up there as well. 
 
ACA cost resources that are government, basic resource from 
healthcare.gov, and under enrollment resources, this 
includes links to organizations that have been assisting 
and encouraging enrollment. 
 
As I mentioned earlier, one of the resources that we are 
most excited about is our disability guide.  It was 
released a year ago and we recently revised it.  It 
provides information in and a half I have gators and other 



enrollment specialists about special considerations 
people with disabilities face as they shop for healthcare 
coverage.  Once again is, thanks to the Robert Wood Johnson 
foundation, who is the Funder for our project, and also the 
one partner organization that's part of the collaborative, 
we're the authors of this, so we want to especially thank 
them as well. 
 
In terms of what you'll find in the disability guide, the 
introduction explains what the disability guide is meant 
to supplement the training for Nash I gators.  It was put 
out by CNS and acts as a disability guide for people looking 
to enroll.  The purpose, it provides objectives to the 
guide as strengthening disability literacy, helping 
identify and provide appropriate accommodations, and 
assisting and identifying issues central to the healthcare 
of people with disabilities.  Key questions for navigators 
is a basic overview of some of the important questions which 
are answered in the guide.  Who are people with 
disabilities and what problems and barriers do people with 
disabilities historically encounter?  Health insurance, 
they provide a basic background for those completely 
unfamiliar with who makes up the population of people with 
disabilities and historic disparities they have faced in 
the healthcare field. 
 
In temperatures of housing disabilities rights laws affect 
the marketplace, this provides a basic information of how 
the Ace abilities act provides those providing enrollment 
services.  What do navigators need to know about 
disability?  I'll come back to that in a moment.  Show 
Medicaid disability being determined for people with 
disabilities?  Begins a basic discussion of the Medicaid 
categories.  Now, for eligibilities to people with 
disabilities and the fact sheets continue to go into more 
detail, which I'll be talking about in a moment. 
 
We also have five different scenarios of possible consumers 
that a navigator might face and he know count are, and some 
of the things that the navigator needs to be thinking about 
when they encounter those types of individuals.  What 
types of accommodations should navigators know about?  
Review methods to communicate effectively.  Also helps 
navigators and enrollment specialists understand how they 
can prepare or indicate and assist individuals with visual 



or hearing impairments. 
 
And then finally, we have the list of NDNRC fact sheets, 
as well as a link to our resources and a glossary of terms 
as well.  And there's section of what do navigators need 
to know about people with disabilities?  First, how is 
disability defined?  It goes over some of the basics of the 
ADA definition of disability and how that can assist with 
enrollment specialists. 
 
What disability questions appear on the streamlined 
application for health insurance?  This section addresses 
the section of the marketplace questionnaire which asks 
about disability.  Why is understanding disability 
important?  Navigators and enrollment specialists need to 
understand how disability not only affects the choices that 
people with disabilities face in enrolling, but how also 
the navigator needs to make sure they're doing everything 
they can to provide served for people with disabilities.  
What is disability literacy?  Bills down to making sure 
that organizations have awareness of disability and 
ensuring there are appropriate accommodations available. 
 
What is disability etiquette?  Sums up, essentially, what 
needs to be done to properly interact with individuals with 
disabilities.  And in a nutshell, it can be summed up with 
one word, and that is respect.  Encourage navigators to not 
make assumptions about people and be careful what long you 
use and that's one of the things we offer.  If people have 
questions, we can assist in answering those questions that 
they have. 
In terms of what is physical access bit, addresses the basic 
accessibility critical to making sure consumers can 
utilize those assisting with enrollment N this section, it 
goes over some of those basic requirements. 
 
How do navigators ensure effective communication to people 
with disabilities?  A physical accessibility is not the 
only issue that Navigators and enrollments specialists 
need to make sure that they're addressing.  They also need 
to be able to communicate with those individuals with 
visual and hearing impairments, and this section provides 
some of the basics in what a navigator should consider. 
 
How can navigators assist people with disabilities and 



evaluate the adequacy provider networks and how can they 
assist people with disabilities, evaluator the adequacies, 
the essential health benefits.  These next two sections 
begin to provide a basic explanation of what and a half I 
have gators and other enrollment specialists need to 
consider when assisting individuals with disabilities as 
they evaluate their healthcare plans. 
 
We have 16 different fact sheets.  This is the first nine 
that we released, and the first three deal with, basically, 
getting the answers to questions, which I'll be talking 
about in a moment.  Then we also get into some of the other 
more specific issues such as we have in habilitation, 
prescription drugs, and as well as getting into some of the 
issues that deal with -- that you encounter which you start 
with the medicate process, such as medicate frail status 
and streamlined marketplace application.  Also medicate 
eligibility, as well as other basic issues regarding 
Medicaid buy-in and also we have the information for 
Veterans with a fact sheet that was helped to be authored 
by United Spinal and their vets first in the initiative.  
We'll get more into that fact sheet in a moment that.  Fact 
sheet was actually re-categorized with a new category of 
fact sheets that I'll be talking about. 
 
Talk about people with disabilities and people enrolling 
in health insurance.  What it boils down to.  I always 
refer to it as a game of health insurance jeopardy.  The 
reason I say that, for those of you familiar with the game 
show, you know it's not about the answer in that game.  It's 
about can go the right question.  And that is really the 
case for people with disabilities as they're looking at the 
various issues that they encounter on an everyday basis and 
looking at what plans they might wanted to enroll in.  So 
let's and play our game.  So Alex, we'll start with 
prescription drugs for 200N this instance, the individual 
has a disability that causes spasms.  And specifically, in 
that instance, the person needs to ask the question, does 
the individual take medication to treat those spasms?  If 
they, then you ask the question, how do you find out what 
medications are covered by the qualified health plan?  For 
that same individual, you also need to ask the question, 
does the qualified health plan have a tier prescription 
medication benefit?  And then you also need to ask the 
question of whether or not the qualified health plan 



requires pre-authorization for medications.  These are 
obviously very important questions that are going to affect 
these individuals in terms of making sure that the drugs 
that they have are covered and that they are going to be 
affordable in the plan that they're enrolling in, because 
there are benefits, the person might want to consider 
different deductibles and all of that kind of stuff to 
offset some of those things. 
 
If the individual tells you that he has tried generic drugs 
before, but they were ineffective, then you also need to 
ask whether the qualified health plan requires a patient 
to try a generic drug first, commonly known as step therapy 
and if that is the case, it might be something that the 
person wants to consider whether or not that would be a plan 
that would be appropriate for them or not. 
 
Moving on to the next category of medical devices, we have 
an individual who is a wheelchair user.  You need to ask 
the question of whether the qualified healthcare plan 
covers durable medical equipment or DME.  What if an 
individual uses a motorized wheelchair and complains that 
her current chair isn't keeping its charge in this 
instance, you wanted to know if the qualified health plan 
covers the repair of the durable medical equipment and in 
this instance, one of the things that I always like to point 
out is one of the essential health benefits required to be 
covered under the ACA was medical devices.  But medical 
devices were not did he finds by the ACA or by HHS, so 
they're being defined by individual states and by 
individual insurance plans.  Therefore, it might mean 
something very different in one area as it would in another.  
So it's something you need to make sure that you're looking 
at in terms of what gets covered and what doesn't, because 
it might be possible that the equipment is covered, but the 
repairs aren't, or maybe equipment is not covered, but 
supplies are and vice versa. 
 
So speaking of supplies, if an individual indicates that 
he has a condition that requires the use of a catheter, the 
question he needs to ask is whether the qualified health 
plan covers disposable medical supplies, supplies and 
equipment.  While many people might think they would be the 
same, many times they're treated very differently in terms 
of insurance how the insurance pays or doesn't pay for those 



things. 
 
In terms of if the individual is an amputee, and the 
question you need ask is whether the qualified health plan 
covers prosthetics.  You also need to ask the question of 
whether the qualified health plan puts limitations on the 
number of prosthetics.  One of the things that we heard 
about way a plan that was out there that was being offered 
that ultimately limited the number of promise they ticks 
that an individual could get to one in their lifetime, which 
obviously would cases big problem for someone who lost both 
legs and obviously would need two prosthetics.  So it's 
something that you want to make sure that you're looking 
at exactly, even if it's covered, what limitations are 
there as well. 
 
Moving on to rehab and habilitation benefits, the 
individual has limited mobility, but indicates that 
certain therapies have helped her maintain the mobility she 
does have.  The question you want to know is whether the 
qualified health plan covers rehabilitation therapy, which 
is something very common for most health plans.  Another 
question, if that individual tells that you she hasn't seen 
a physician for the condition for some time, you want to 
find out if it requires pre-authorization for the 
rehabilitation therapies.  You also want to find out, if 
she said she has to go repeatedly to have any lasting 
effect, and this comes into play for people with 
disabilities as it relates to rehab, and that's maintenance 
therapy, is whether or not the qualified health plans puts 
limitations on the number of rehab visits.  The average 
person that breaks their leg or something like that and they 
go for rehab therapy, they're only going to be there for 
a limited amount of time.  For someone who requires rehab 
therapy for maintenance of some sort of function, then it's 
very critical to know what limitations of the qualified 
health plan may put on it as that might be a plan that would 
be not be an effective use for that individual. 
 
If a family has a child with a developmental disability that 
affects activities of daily living, then you want to know 
if the qualified health plan will cover habilitation 
therapies.  And habilitation therapies, if you don't know 
what they are, think of what rehab is and basically the 
condition of the re, RE, is the prefixes of something that 



you're regaining.  Habilitation therapies are something 
that the individual never had and they're trying to apply 
life skills.  Something very useful.  Children with 
developmental disabilities to help them gain life 
functions that will allow them to be more independent as 
they age. 
 
Similar issue, the family has a child with autism.  One of 
the specific habilitation therapies that's described and 
used by families who have children with ah official is 
referred to as applied benefits analysis or ABA therapies.  
If that's the case and that individual uses those 
therapies, that's a question you'd want to make sure that 
you're asking, whether or not the qualified health plan 
covers those therapies. 
 
In terms of Medicaid eligibility, our next category, before 
I even start this, I will state that we recognize that 
Medicaid changes very much from state to state.  With we 
do not claim to be experts when it comes to the individual 
Medicaid policy in every state.  We want to take a look at 
the broader issue in terms of how Medicaid eligibility is 
determined within the plan and within the system.  So when 
you're completing the enrollment on the healthcare.gov 
application, you're going to arrive at a question that asks 
about whether or not it is a condition that causes a 
limitation N this instance, you want to ask the question, 
does the individual want to apply for Medicaid?  And the 
reason is that the individual answers that she does have 
a condition which limits her activities.  Then you need to 
ask, what happens to the healthcare.gov application and how 
are they determined whether they're Medicaid eligible?  In 
a nutshell, if they answer in the affirmative, their 
application gets sent to the state Medicaid office for 
ineligibility determination n which case then that 
individual's application could get held up, depending on 
how long it takes to make that determination.  So in many 
respects, many people that are looking at or filling out 
the healthcare.gov application, they actually answer in 
the negative on this question, even though they might have 
a disability if they know they're not going to qualify for 
medicated.  So one of the things that they have talked 
about in terms of getting raw data with respect to 
enrollment of people with disabilities, that question that 
comes up on the application is not one that can be used to 



really gage whether or not someone with a disability is 
enrolling in insurance or not, because for instance, 
myself, I have a disability, but I know I wouldn't qualify 
for Medicaid, so I would not be answering in the affirmative 
on that, even though I technically do have a disability and 
I would qualify under that statistic if they were keeping 
track of that. 
 
Moving on, if the individual has cerebral palsy and it 
affects her ability to walk, talk, and breathe, the 
question you need to ask is whether or not she's considered 
what's referred to as medically frail, with specific 
designation as set out in the HCA.  And if you find out the 
individual does qualify as medically frail, which is a term 
of art defined by the individual state Medicaid plans, then 
you need to ask the question, does your state offer an 
alternative benefit plan for the medically frail?  And the 
ABP is very different than the traditional Medicaid that's 
available in a state, and it's something that allows the 
states to be a little more flexible with their Medicaid 
plans for individuals that were going to be part of the 
Medicaid expansion and it allows them, therefore, to sort 
of develop a different set of benefits that are available 
for those who are considered medically frame as opposed to 
those enrolled in traditional Medicaid. 
 
So if the individual does qualify ads medically frail and 
you find out hour state has an alternative medical plan for 
that category, the question you need to ask is whether the 
individual should enroll in the ABP or traditional 
Medicaid.  Just because they qualify doesn't mean the ABP 
is going to be a better fit for that individual, just like 
preparing health plans in a private insurance plan.  You'd 
want to compare the ADP to the traditional Medicaid to germ 
what is the best fit for that individual person to know 
whether or not -- which one they shared a role in.  And just 
because they qualify for the ABP does not mean they have 
to enroll in it.  They could still enroll in traditional 
medicate. 
 
In term of the summary of benefits and coverage, this is 
where we get our answers.  So if the individual wants to 
know if the plan will cover a specialist that he sees, the 
question you need to ask is whether nine summary of benefits 
covered says whether or not a plan uses a network of 



providers, which obviously then will determine whether or 
not a person specialist that's part of that network. 
 
if the individual has a condition that requires that she 
take a specific drug, then the question you need to ask is 
whether the summary of benefits and coverage says what 
drugs are covered and what the drug co-pays are.  If the 
individual uses rehabilitation therapy, the question you 
need to ask is whether or not the summary of benefits in 
coverage says what the cost will be in rehabilitation 
therapies and if there are limitations on those 
rehabilitation therapies, as we talked about earlier, as 
it relates to the limitations. 
 
One of the things that most people realize about the 
Affordable Care Act, one of the benefits that exists in that 
law is the fact that it eliminated the ability of insurance 
companies to put dollar cap limitations on individuals' 
benefits for their life.  So in other words, they're not 
allowed to say that an individual can only use so many 
dollars in their lifetime worth of benefits.  One of the 
ways that they have gotten around that they are still 
allowed to put limitations on the number of services or 
therapies or visits or whatever is used, and it's one of 
the ways that insurance companies have been able to get 
around that dollar limitation, by putting the service 
limitation in part of the plans, and most of these insurance 
companies do that. 
 
In terms of if the individual is a wheelchair user, the 
question you need to ask is whether the summary of benefits 
and coverage will be the services for such and whether there 
are co-pays or coinsurance that exists with that and what 
the deductibles are that would be associated with them as 
well. 
 
What do you do if the SBC is unclear about the coverage or 
limitations on durable medical equipment?  Then you 
proceed to ask where you can get the answer on coverage when 
they're not covered in the summary of benefits coverage.  
And there's a couple different ways.  There is what's 
referred to as an evidence of coverage document, which is 
a specific document that is available that spells out in 
a little more detail what's available to individuals and 
what their benefits are.  Now, many times, an insurance 



company will say you cannot get the evidence of coverage 
document, though, until you enroll, which obviously is a 
problem if you're trying to evaluator the plans and compare 
them to one another and decide which is possible.  In 134 
states there's requirement that the evidence of coverage 
document be provided by the insurance company if it is 
consumer asks for it.  If you're trying to get the 
information and the insurance company says you can't get 
it until you enroll, check and see if your state if the 
evidence of coverage document be provided to the consumer 
if they ask the insurance company for it. 
 
The reason I point this out, the reason I say it's about 
asking the right questions and the whole concept behind 
what I do with setting up these various scenarios is to 
really look at the issue of the people that are enroll that 
have disabilities.  Many times they're shut out of the 
insurance market before.  Therefore, they do not have the 
literacy as it relates to meth insurance and what questions 
they should ask.  If they don't know what questions they 
should be asking, it can become very problematic for them.  
That's why it's parent for those people doing the 
enrollment assistance to make sure that they are helping 
the person think about the questions they need to be asking 
when they're looking at a plan. 
 
I use a wheelchair myself, and when I was looking at various 
plans in the Maryland state exchange where I live, one of 
the things that I was looking at is how durable medical 
equipment was covered, and it was difficult for me to get 
the answers to that question and I even knew to ask the 
question.  And if someone like me who knows what question 
to ask has difficulty getting the answers to it, imagine 
how much more difficult it is for someone who doesn't each 
know to ask the question in the first place.  So it's very 
important that those doing enrollment work are really 
helping the individual think about what is needed and what 
plans they should be thinking about. 
 
Moving on to mental health, the individual, are that he has 
treated for mental health diagnosis.  You need to request 
the question of whether the qualified health plan covers 
mental health treatment.  The individual reports that his 
prior mental health treatment required several therapy 
sessions a month.  Then the question you need to ask is 



whether the qualified health plan limits the number of 
visits for mental health therapy, and if it's permissible 
under the mental health parity and addiction act.  That was 
passed in 2008 and basically says that insurance plans that 
need to treat mental health on a par is what they do with 
regular therapy.  So for instance, they are allowed to put 
limitations on the number of mental health therapy visits 
if they are comparable to the same times of limits that they 
put on any other type of therapy.  So that's sort of the 
parody of it, that they've got to treat mental health the 
same as they would a physical condition as well. 
 
If the individual reports that she has struggled with a drug 
addiction in the past, then the question you need to ask 
is whether the qualified health plan coverages substance 
use disorder treatment.  If the individual reports that 
this struggle has been ongoing for some time and it's 
affected her ability to perform normal daily functions, 
then the question you need to ask is whether it's a chronic 
substance abuse disorder and whether that qualifies the 
individual as medically frail.  One of the designated of 
medically frail that the states are allowed to weight, 
someone who has a chronic substance blues disorder that 
affects their normal daily functions.  And if that's the 
case, they could be available in the medically frail 
category, which then would allow them to do the alternative 
benefit plan under Medicaid if they qualify, which may give 
them more access to certain times of treatment for their 
addiction. 
 
And finally, whenever we're talking about mental health, 
I always talk about the great unknown, because many times 
in those instances and with other types of disabilities, 
too, it's the unknown that becomes the difficult problem 
for the navigator and the person doing the enrollment work, 
because they're not sure what the person has.  And you need 
to ask whether the individual needs coverage for mental 
health, as they may not self-report that to you.  And in 
terms of advice I give navigators on how to deal with some 
of these issues regarding any sort of hidden disability is 
request the person questions about what drugs they take in 
the past, what type of providers they used in the past, and 
that many times will give you a clue in terms of what type 
of conditions maybe they have than hidden, that they're not 
going to automatically tell you, and that will really help 



the Navigator give the individual the information that they 
need. 
 
In terms of what we observed in year one, we observed some 
needs affecting people with disabilities in the ACA 
marketplace.  Represent trends that we have seen both 
navigators and consumers and in addition to the ongoing 
complication of Medicaid with the enrollment process.  For 
instance, first, in terms of the deaf and hard of hearing, 
by far, the most common inquiry we got from navigators has 
been around the issue of sign language interpreters, when 
they meet with a consumer who is deaf or hard of hearing 
and this generally comes down to an issue of funding, as 
navigators may wish they're using a sign language 
interpreter, but who pays for it becomes an issue.  This 
is a question that we had been working on trying to get an 
answer with our federal government and people that we are 
working with there, as well as some of our partner 
organizations in trying to address this issue. 
 
Children with special healthcare needs.  Families who have 
children with special healthcare needs face additional 
choices when considering health plans.  Therefore, it's an 
area people would like additional resources on. 
 
behavioral health and mental health and substance 
disorder, I know ad questions any marketplace plans.  
These consumers, as I mentioned earlier, usually fail to 
self-identify, thereby making it much more challenge to go 
provide assistance.  This is in addition to ongoing issues 
surrounding the operational implementation. 
 
prescription drug formularies, getting access to them and 
the limitations within the formularies.  They 
disproportionately affect people with disabilities.  
Especially true for consumers with mental health needs, as 
well as multiple sclerosis and individuals with HIV/AIDS. 
 
Rehabilitation and habilitation therapies.  There's 
concerns over limiting the number of visits as a way around 
the ACA's prohibition on dollar limitations.  As I 
mentioned earlier, potentially there are issues with plans 
paying for maintenance rehabs that individuals won't 
always have the ability they do have, and habilitation 
therapies has some of the same concerns, and it's difficult 



on both of these to learn what therapies are covered by 
plans until a consumer enrolls. 
 
Durable medical equipment and assistive technologies 
includes the equipment technology such as wheelchairs, 
breathing equipment.  It's been a challenge for consumers 
who used DME assistive technology about what is and isn't 
covered in a plan and whether or not the supplies in the 
equipment is covered as well.  And these also apply to 
supplies and disposable medical equipment.  This 
disability affects individuals with spinal cord injuries, 
spina bifida, cerebral palsy, deaf and hard of hearing, and 
people blind and low vision.  So it affects a large variety 
of people with disabilities and ultimately the issue in 
terms of getting the answers is something that I'm always 
expressing to people that do enrollment work to get answers 
to that.  I'll also say if you want to do something at your 
local level in terms of advocacy, one of the things that 
you can do is to advocate for plan transparency at the state 
level and work with your insurance regulators to try and 
get additional transparency of some of these issues, so 
when someone is looking at one of these plans, they'll be 
able to find the answer easily what is covered in these 
categories. 
 
In terms of coverage for individuals who are newly 
receiving SSDI, a generic issue, but another common concern 
is concern for individuals recent lay proved for SSDI but 
they're still in that 20 month waiting period before 
they're entitled to Medicare.  Generally the question is 
regarding whether individuals should get tax credit or some 
other form of financial assistance available with the 
premium coverage or if they could be potentially available 
to Medicaid, which could have disproportionately impacted 
those individuals that are in that 24 month waiting period, 
if their state has not expanded medication. 
 
Enrollment accessibility includes the navigator offices 
and enrollment events done as part of a larger community 
event.  A lot of time offices only meet at a minimum, 
accessibility requirements, and they don't follow the best 
practices.  And makeshift in places, one day enrollment 
events are many times inaccessible.  It also includes 
accessibility of materials.  Alternative format such as 
Braille, large print, and modified versions for low 



literacy and cognitive disabilities. 
 
For year two, we also decided based on some of the things 
that we learned about to release new fact sheets.  We 
decided to add onto our topical fact sheets.  We're going 
to be putting out four more topical fact sheets.  We should 
be coming out with them in the next couple of weeks.  That 
is this list.  We also decided based on the information and 
feedback we got that people were looking for more specific 
information that related to specific disabilities.  So we 
decided to develop what is referred to as our population 
specific fact sheets.  So it deals with what to know when 
assisting a consumer with all of these disabilities that 
we referenced here on the slide.  And I had mentioned the 
Veterans fact sheet that it United Spinal did for us.  That 
was re-categorized to be one of the population-specific 
fact sheets for Veterans, and that's under that category, 
under that category now. 
 
In terms of the fact sheets, these fact sheets, several of 
them have been released already.  Autism spectrum 
disorder, mental illness and multiple sclerosis have all 
been released and the others will be released in the near 
future. 
 
The other thing we realized in year one, there was a general 
shift towards outreach, and not as much focus on the 
technical enrollment piece.  People with disabilities may 
have a distrust of experts, as she don't perceive as having 
expertise with their disability.  So in year two, we're 
funding 11 community outreach collaboratives or COCs, as 
we're referring to them.  The COCs increase collaborations 
in community, dissemination and outreach efforts and 
enrollment of people with disabilities in the ACA.  The 
COCs have two primary tasks.  Build across disabilities at 
the local level, and the second is to have a cross 
disability collaboration work as dissemination outreach 
resource with local navigators and assisters.  In other 
words, we want them to act as a bridge from the local 
disability organizations to the navigators so that they can 
make resources and referrals to the navigators as consumers 
are looking for assistance, and also, if the navigators 
have questions, it can go the other way and they can reach 
out to the local disability organizations to get assistance 
for something that's a little more at the local level. 



 
we're very proud that the COCs represent organizations with 
geographic diversity, as you can see here on the map, and 
also varying sufficiency levels with the disability 
community.  They're provide the 11 COCs represent 11 
different states in nine of the 10HHS regions. 
 
Here is a list of the 11 locations.  For those of you who 
live in one of the 11 states, we would encourage you to reach 
out to these organizations should you need assistance.  As 
I mentioned earlier, the contact information for these 11 
organizations is on the state page for that particular COC.  
So you can head to the state page at our website and get 
the contacts information for that organization.  If you 
would be interested in reaching out and working with them 
in our outreach efforts.  That's really what we want to try 
and do is increase the number of people with disabilities 
that are he know rolling with healthcare, and it's through 
these local community outreach collaboratives that we're 
hoping we can accomplish that.  So we would encourage to 
you make use of these organizations and try and partner with 
them to help maybe make referrals for people looking for 
assistance as they enroll with healthcare. 
 
Also, if you're looking for assistance for individuals with 
disabilities as they enroll, I would encourage you to reach 
out to us.  This presentation I did today, we'll also be 
doing it tomorrow, webinar for our own organization, and 
we're also doing it again next week for the substance abuse, 
mental health services admin. administration or S a.m. SA.  
And if you're looking for people that might be able to 
benefit from this presentation, I would encourage you to 
have them enroll for that, those webinars.  Or we'd be 
willing to do it on an individual basis if you know of a 
local group that would benefit from this or more than one 
to do the same presentation -- we're more than willing to 
do the same presentation for those doing assistance work 
at the local level. 
 
In terms of how you can stay involved, you can sign up to 
receive our weekly updates that we send out at the NDNRC 
website.  You can also sign up to receive the newsletter 
that we put out to AAHD.  What you can do that at the AAHD 
website and they also have a resource center that I would 
encourage to you go ahead and take a look at, which provides 



access to a lot of different resources that deal with public 
health and disability and health disparities. 
 
I've asked about contact information.  I'm always willing 
to answer any questions that you have on an individual 
basis.  If you think of something after the fact, but at 
this time, I will turn it back to Alex, and we can open it 
up for questions if anyone has any. 
>> Alex:  Great.  Thank you, Karl, that was a great, great 
summary of everything that NDNRC has been working on.  
Question to have some questions.  I'd like to follow up.  
You did explain some of the challenges that folks had in 
year one with enrollment, and I just wanted to add a couple 
points about enrolling in healthcare in the Affordable Care 
Act.  I think as of December of last year, 2.5 million 
people enrolled into the ACA and the White House is looking 
to get to about 9 million total.  Close to 7 million 
enrolled in 2014.  So we're very close to that number with 
NDNRC's good work.  We can hope to increase that enrollment 
number. 
 
So Karl about mention that there are, obviously, 
differences between all the different states, and there are 
about 34 federally facilitated exchanges, that those are 
plans that are administered and run by the federal 
government, and there are about 17 states plus the District 
of Columbia that are run by the states themselves.  And 
there are a lot of variations in all of that, but Karl, this 
is a question for you, and I don't know, I don't mean to 
put on you the spot, but if there's something that you can 
talk about related to this, with all the blogging and the 
posting that people have put on your website, do you see 
differences of problems, types of problems that people 
complain about or can state between the federal 
marketplaces versus the state marketplaces? 
>> Karl:  That's a good question.  And there obviously are 
differences in the two different exchanges.  The one thing 
that I would point out is initially when the NDNRC was 
started, the question or, excuse me, the initial plan was 
to do outreach to the federally facilitated stakes or 
navigator groups.  So that was our initial focus on the 
federally facilitated states.  We have started to try to 
do outreach to the state based marketplaces, but our 
interaction with those states has not been quite as 
extensive, so it's hard for me to see any specific things 



as it relates to disability that changes from state to 
state.  I know that there have been varying levels of 
success with the state marketplaces.  You hear some 
states, that things have gone very and some states where 
there are a bit more challenges.  A lot of that has to do 
more with the it technical pieces that are involved and the 
like. 
>> Alex:  Right.  And I know that the administration has 
made a lot of improvements in the past year around, making 
it easier for people to he know control and to browse 
different plans on the website.  If you could just go to 
the basics of how folks who are on the webinar right now 
could find an enrollment specialist, what's the easiest way 
to do that, to help them? 
>> Karl:  Yeah.  The easiest way, we're in the process of 
one of the things that we had initially ability into our 
website that we haven't been able to get the database 
complete on is to have it so that you can search for a 
navigator in your state through our website.  We hope to 
have that up and finalized soon, because there were some 
changes in the navigators from year one to year two.  And 
one of the things that we want to do is really have that 
database available.  In the meantime, so eventually you 
should be able to do that on the website, but in the 
meantime, if it's a federally facilitated state, the 
easiest way to do it, go to healthcare.gov and there's the 
find local help feature of that's the way you would do it.  
If it's a state based market place, there is usually 
something comparable on the state marketplace websites.  
If you're trying to find what the actual website is for the 
state exchange in your state, if you know it's a state based 
market place, then you can go to our state page for that 
particular state and you can find the website, contact 
information.  The url will be there, but you can access the 
state based marketplace that way if you don't know what it 
is. 
>> Alex:  Right.  That's great.  We can follow up with 
specifics.  But I think that's good.  And then I know that 
there are a lot of fact sheets on the NDNRC website.  Remind 
me if there are appeals and rights type of information for 
folks.  I know healthcare.gov has some of that for people 
looking for rights, protection issues, but I believe 
there's a lot of stuff on that as well on NDNRC.  Is that 
right? 
>> Karl:  Yeah.  We do have some appeals.  One of the 



things we talked about doing was possibly writing a fact 
sheet that dealt with appeals.  We haven't gotten to that 
point yet, but that is something we hope to be developing 
once specifically on appeals, because the other ones deal 
with it and sort of some other issues as it relates to, say, 
Medicaid eligibility or something like that.  You deal 
with that in those issues.  But in terms of the actual 
appeals process, one of the things we're looking to do is 
develop specifics for that.  In the meantime, if there is 
something that go related to a specific category, you can 
probably go that fact sheet. 
>> Alex:  Absolutely.  And of course, healthcare.gov as 
well.  And just to answer a question that somebody had 
here, how do you access the disability guidebook?  And you 
can go to the national disability -- what's your website, 
Karl?  National disability navigator.org.  Correct? 
>> Karl:  Yeah.  You can use just NDNRC.org.  So either 
one of those, once you go to the home page, we have a big 
slider that changes.  One of the option on his 245 slider, 
it goes around the disability guide, so you can click right 
on that and get on it.  That will go right to the guide. 
>> Alex:  Right.  And I really do want people to take Karl 
up on his offer of offering individual and state assistance 
for enrollment help.  That would be great.  We do have eye 
couple of questions.  They're kind of long here.  Let me 
make sure I'm reading them correctly.  When Karl talked 
about interpreters for the deaf and hard of hearing and who 
would pay for it, did he mean insurance or the doctor?  It 
is ADA clearly states that the patient is not responsible.  
What did he mean?  So that's one question from somebody.  
>> Karl:  Maybe I need to clarify what I mean by that.  I'm 
not talking about in terms of the sign language interpreter 
for when they're actually using their health insurance.  
I'm talking about when they're meeting with the navigator.  
So for instance, when a person who is deaf or hard of hearing 
and wants a sign language interpreter when they go to seek 
assistance for the navigator, the question, the navigators 
have asked us, is are we responsible to pay for that?  Or 
can we get some sort of financial assistance from CMS or 
whoever to help offset the cost of doing that?  So that was 
usually the question.  It's clear, yes, the individual 
themselves does not have to pay for that particular 
accommodation, but the question became more of a funding 
issue on the other end with the navigators and whether or 
not the marketplace would pay for that or if that was 



something that the navigators had to pay for on their own. 
>> Alex:  Okay.  Thanks for the clarification.  And I have 
another question here.  This is from a social worker in an 
acute rehab hospital in Illinois. the majority of 
complaints that she sees have seen patients select a very 
high deductible.  Is this the norm for most of the policies 
or should they be researching this issue more carefully?  
And I'm happy to chime in, too, Karl, on this question. 
>> Karl:  The bottom line on this, this is really something 
that is not even unique to disability.  It's unique for 
anyone.  Unfortunately, when people have been looking at 
the plans, they go just based on the premium cost, and 
they're not really looking at what the overall cost of the 
plan is.  So you're talking about deductibles.  You're 
talking about co-pays, coinsurance and all of those things 
that you get into.  And so really trying to figure out what 
healthcare you utilized and figuring out what that's going 
to cost you over the life or, excuse me, over the year of 
coverage, then many times a more expensive premium per 
month makes sense for someone if they're going to use their 
healthcare a little more, because ultimately, it's a big 
mistake to purchase it based on premium dollars.  I know 
one of the thing navigators, we always are talking to 
navigators about, especially people with disabilities, 
generally are you high utilizers of healthcare?  They 
really need to look at what the total cost is going to be. 
>> Alex:  Yeah, exactly.  Thank you.  I was going to say 
exactly the same thing.  So great.  And then I think we 
have one last question here.  Somebody who was a disabled 
person needing medical insurance ASAP is the question here.  
So again, you can look at all the information that Karl just 
presented here.  There are some subsidies available to 
people who are low income or no income and I'm happy to 
provide some additional information offline to the person 
that asked that question.  I can connect with you Karl as 
well offline.  Karl, is there something else you'd like to 
ask before we wrap up here? 
>> Karl:  The other thing I like to point out, people doing 
enrollment work were so focused on the deadlines that we 
have in terms of enrollment, so for instance, this year, 
November 15 to February 15 is open enrollment and 
everybody is focused on that, February 15th end open 
enrollment.  Very important date, and don't get me wrong 
of it's important that we get people enrolled before that 
date for the calendar year 2015.  But the one thing that 



you always need to be thinking about, especially if it's 
someone who does need -- they need coverage immediately and 
if it's because they lost coverage, there are special 
enrollment periods that exist during the non-open 
enrollment periods.  So if you lose coverage, you can go 
to the marketplace and get a special enrollment period to 
get coverage during the non-open enrollment time. 
 
The other thing is that many people many times forget, 
because they're so focused on open enrollment, is Medicaid 
is year-round.  If the person does qualify for Medicaid, 
they can always apply whether it's open enrollment in the 
marketplace or not. 
>> Alex:  Good point.  Exactly.  Just to reiterate, too, 
United Spinal is an active partner with NDNRC on this 
initiative and we also work closely with the White House 
in ensuring that the right information gets out to our 
community as well.  So with that, I think, you know, we just 
have a couple minutes to spare, but I think we really 
covered a lot of good information.  And please remember to 
go to NDNRC.org and we'll be happy to share the PowerPoint 
to all attendees within a few days.  Thanks so much for 
spending the time with us, and thanks, Karl, for 
presenting. 
>> Karl:  Thank you. 
>> Alex:  Okay.  Take care.  Bye-bye. 
>> Karl:  Bye-bye. 
(End of call) 
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